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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on January 20, 2016. Mayor Bill Bennett called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m. Council members present: Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns and Aime Wichtendahl. Staff present: City Attorney Mark Parmenter, Community Development Director Patrick Parsley, City Engineer John Bender, Library Director Jeaneal Weeks, Assistant Library Director Pat Struttmann, Deputy Chief Matt Powers, Assistant Building Official Jim Fisher and Police Chief Dennis Marks. Guests: Virginia Theis, Tom Theis, Justin Campbell, Kenny Jones, Randy Boyle, Debby McKim, Matt Johnson, Edith Wheeler, Mike Adams, Tracy Bennett, Daniel Hoffmann and Julie Hinders. Note: Not all guests in attendance signed in. 

Bruns moved the approval of the following consent agenda items: Approval of bills; Finance Director’s Report for December 2015; City Clerk’s Report for December 2015; Department Reports: Community Development, Fire, Library, Parks and Recreation, Police and Public Works; Approval of renewal- Class C Beer Permit (Carryout Beer), Class E Liquor License (LE) and Sunday Sales for Kwik Shop, Inc. #568 located at 300 E. Blairs Ferry Road, Effective February 1, 2016; Motion approving appointments of Mayoral and Council Appointments of Board and Commission members as follows: appointment of Police Chief Dennis Marks and Fire Chief Mike Nesslage to E-911 Board, appointment of Fire Chief Mike Nesslage and Alternate Mayor Bennett to Linn County Emergency Management Commission, appointment of History Commission Member:  Tom Theis, effective January 1, 2016 – December 31, 2018, seconded by Olson. Motion carried. 

Library Annual Report Presentation – Jeaneal Weeks and Pat Struttmann
Jeaneal Weeks and Pat Struttmann presented the Library Annual Report for Fiscal Year 2014-2015. Weeks stated that the Hiawatha Public Library has higher circulation than any other Size E library; only four (4) Size F libraries (population greater than 10,000 and less than 24,999) have a larger circulation than Hiawatha. Hiawatha also succeeded in surpassing four (4) Size G libraries (population greater than 25,000 and less than 49,999). Weeks added that Hiawatha Public Library’s per capita circulation equals 38.2. This is the highest per capita circulation of all libraries in Iowa. Weeks presented the annual report with the following highlights from Fiscal Year 2014-2015:
· 252,532 items checked out

· 19,588 people used the computer for 13,622 hours

· 895 reference questions

· 13,206 children attended library programs

· 1,618 adults participated in adult programming

· 1,449 groups met in the library meeting rooms

· 500 hours of volunteers time

· 108,210 people through the door

Setting a public hearing date (February 3, 2016 @ 5:30 P.M.) to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.65 Site Plan Requirements to allow site plan approvals by Community Development Department staff and eliminate the required Planning and Zoning Commission approval
Olson presented RESOLUTION #16-005 setting a public hearing date (February 3, 2016 @ 5:30 P.M.) to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.65 Site Plan Requirements to allow site plan approvals by Community Development Department staff and eliminate the required Planning and Zoning Commission approval, seconded by Bruns. Roll call vote: AYES: Olson, Norton, Bruns, Rampulla, Wichtendahl. NAYS: None. ABSENT: None. RESOLUTION #16-005 adopted. 

Authorizing the Fire Department purchase of seven (7) sets of firefighter protective Turn Out Gear
Bruns presented RESOLUTION #16-006 authorizing the Fire Department purchase of seven (7) sets of firefighter protective Turn Out Gear a total cost not to exceed $17,069.08 with Heiman Fire Equipment, utilizing funding available in the Fire Department Clothing and Allowance Budget, seconded by Norton. Roll call vote: AYES: Wichtendahl, Norton, Olson, Bruns, Rampulla. NAYS: None. ABSENT: None. RESOLUTION #16-006 adopted.  
Approving Work Order #5 to the Professional Services Agreement between the City of Hiawatha and Hall and Hall Engineers, Inc. for the completion of a Concept Study for the Boyson Road/North Center Point Road Intersection Improvement Project to determine the need for new signal upgrades, new timing and phasing concepts, and a new traffic lane configuration

Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #16-007 approving Work Order #5 to the Professional Services Agreement between the City of Hiawatha and Hall and Hall Engineers, Inc. for the completion of a Concept Study for the Boyson Road/North Center Point Road Intersection Improvement Project to determine the need for new signal upgrades, new timing and phasing concepts, and a new traffic lane configuration at a total cost not to exceed $10,000.00, seconded by Norton. Roll call vote: AYES: Bruns, Olson, Wichtendahl, Rampulla, Norton. NAYS: None. ABSENT: None. RESOLUTION #16-007 adopted.
Approving Amendment #2 including additional reimbursable costs to the Agreement between the City of Hiawatha and Terracon Consultants, Inc. for the removal of underground storage tanks on the Lantern Square property located at 85 North Center Point Road to perform well monitoring as required by the Iowa Department of Natural Resources
Olson presented RESOLUTION #16-008 approving Amendment #2 including additional reimbursable costs to the Agreement between the City of Hiawatha and Terracon Consultants, Inc. for the removal of underground storage tanks on the Lantern Square property located at 85 North Center Point Road to perform well monitoring as required by the Iowa Department of Natural Resources and install up to five (5) groundwater monitoring wells and conduct water analysis to determine contamination level, resulting in additional cost to the Agreement in a total amount not to exceed $12,775.00, reimbursable through the Underground Tank Storage Fund, seconded by Rampulla. Roll call vote: AYES: Rampulla, Olson, Norton, Wichtendahl, Bruns. NAYS: None. ABSENT: None. RESOLUTION #16-008 adopted. 

Discussion/Possible Action regarding the status of properties located at 89 North Center Point Road and 93-95 North Center Point Road
City Attorney Mark Parmenter stated he is here to report on status of condemnation for the property where Papas and Pour Sports are currently located. Parmenter continued Mike Adams with the City’s acquisition company is here; he’s been instrumental in assisting the city with the progress for this acquisition. In July 2014, the City moved forward with attempting to informally acquire the subject property; prior to this the City had to do a property appraisal by a licensed certified Iowa appraiser who appraised the property at $450,000. Mike Adams assisted with attempting to purchase the property informally; those discussions did not come to a resolution so council approved moving forward with condemnation proceedings in 2015. The condemnation commissioners held their hearing on March 4, 2015, Parmenter was there and made a presentation with what the City believed was fair market value real estate. The property owner Mr. Zoll also attended the hearing with his people and presented a counter proposal with what he believed the property should be valued at. The commissioners ruled for $475,000 as just compensation for the property and also awarded $5,000 for each tenant as allowed per the code. Because the commissioners did not award more than 10% of the City’s final offer of $450,000, the City did not have to pay Mr. Zoll’s attorneys fees. This is all laid out in the statue chapter 6A and 6B of the Iowa Code. 
Before the Commissioner’s hearing on March 4, Mr. Zoll filed a lawsuit against the City which had not been served but had been filed with the district court alleging that the City had not properly exercised imminent domain to try to acquire the property and also alleged that the City may have done something procedurally incorrect. The lawsuit was served on the City and in turn the City filed an answer; Parmenter defended that claim. After the commissioners awarded their just compensation for $475,000, $5,000 and $5,000, Mr. Zoll did appeal this ruling as well. 
Both the first lawsuit against the City filed by Mr. Zoll relating to allegations that the City improperly exercised imminent domain condemnation as well as the appeal were both set for trial dates. The first hearing date was a half bench trial meaning no jury just the court tried in December 2015. This hearing was for the lawsuit that was filed against the City alleging the City did not act properly in condemnation. Following the appeal on the damages a hearing was set for January 11. The City did have a ruling on the bench trial that started in December until Friday, January 11. However, on January 8, the court ruled in the City’s favor and found that the City had in fact exercised proper imminent domain in pursuant to the Code and the court found that the purpose of relocating and realigning the intersection of Center Point Road, Emmons Street and Robins Road was in fact for a public purpose, public use and for public proof, and that was the standard in the Code. The court also found that the City had not done anything procedurally incorrect in the process of the imminent domain. Parmenter stated that no city likes to condemn properties it is the absolute last resort. Parmenter felt the City did everything possible to not have to go down this track but unfortunately the City had to. 
In the process of preparing for the appeal trial, Parmenter met with folks who would have testified on behalf of the City the week before. Parmenter received a call from Mr. Zoll’s attorney informing Parmenter that Mr. Zoll had decided to dismiss with prejudice his appeal claim against the city. Mr. Zoll filed the dismissal that afternoon, copied the court and the judge that had been assigned to this case. That litigation is gone, that can never be appealed again, the damages are set, as you know the City had already cut the checks for the damages and deposited that money with the Linn County Sheriff and litigation started all of those funds were transferred to the Clerk of Court to be held. Parmenter asked the court for an order to release those checks so Zoll and the tenants could pick them up at City Hall as opposed of having to go to the courthouse. Parmenter brought the checks to City Hall and deposited them with the City Clerk. By rights under the rules, Mr. Zoll probably has 30 days to appeal the ruling the City received January 8. Parmenter doesn’t know if Mr. Zoll is going to appeal, every indication Parmenter has received is that Mr. Zoll is not going to appeal. 
Parmenter continued the next step is discuss when to request the occupants vacate the parcel. Part of this is driven on where the City is going to go with respect to the timeline to start getting the project going and the City Engineer can obviously talk more about that as far as relocating utilities and all that good stuff. Parmenter believes the code requires a minimum 30 days notice to vacate and if so; the City can give a notice in the next week. Parmenter said it would be great to keep the ball rolling. Parmenter requested council have a discussion as to when the City thinks the properties should be vacated. Parmenter said the City needs to give the owner and tenants 30 days minimum per the Code. Parmenter continued once Council decides on a date, the City can give the property owner and tenants notice by regular mail and certified mail, that way everyone knows about it. Parmenter asked for a motion and vote on the matter in order to move forward.
Council Member Olson asked if Mr. Zoll picked up his checks.
City Clerk Kornegor stated that Laurie from Papa’s has picked up her check, Zoll’s check and Pour Sports checks are still in the Clerks office and they have not been picked up.
Olson stated it’s not a done deal.
Parmenter answered whether or not Mr. Zoll picks up the checks today or tomorrow it really has no impact on when the City gives a 30 day notice. The title to the property actually transferred to the City once the commissioners made their award and the City deposited the money with the sheriff. The City has actually owned the property by title since March of 2015 and all the City is doing now is giving a notice under the Code to vacate the property so the City can move forward with the project.
Council Member Rampulla asked if Mr. Zoll has been getting his lease money during that period of time.
Parmenter answered he does not know and the City did not enter into any lease agreements with any of the tenants. 

Rampulla asked for the City Engineer’s recommendation.
City Engineer Bender stated it is a high priority project and the City has been moving forward. The steering committee has been meeting monthly and Bender has received preliminary plans; the City is splitting the two projects because there is a lot of underground work to do, the power poles and utility poles. The utility project will allow for all the power companies to start lowering their power lines similar to the construction work on Center Point Road.
 Bender continued to state the preliminary schedule could start in May using the plans the City has developed to start that phase of the project. The City can bring to council to approve the plan specs, hearings, get the bids done, and get the contractors working in May because they have work to do to get all the power lines down and out of the way. The power lines are in way for the second project; which is the widening of the intersection, including relocating the intersection and all the concrete work. The second project and preliminary schedule would be in late July. Starting this late the concrete project will not be completed in the fall of 2016 and will run into 2017; with so much work to do it is unavoidable. 
Bender said the City has to look at staging to make sure this time next year is in phasing so people can still be using the two to three lanes constructed. The steering committee is meeting again tomorrow to look at the staging plan and will take comments to see what Council thinks as far as how to proceed. 
Council Member Bruns asked if the buildings have to be down before they do the utility work.
Bender answered there is one building directly in the way, the second building they could work around but they would be putting in trenches around it primarily for the water main and to relocate the water main and the sewer lines.
Rampulla asked Bender what is the recommendation for move out time.

Bender stated staff needs to look at the buildings again to be cleared for asbestos and those kinds of things. The City is required to post notices, the buildings have to be removed and that’s not in this contract. The contract assumes everything is clear; would still have to work with a demolition contractor to start the project.
Council Member Norton asked if it would be unreasonable to have the tenants vacate on our before the end of February and that would start the project into the March timeframe.
Bender expressed that he does not know if April will work depending on how everything goes and what the contractor finds in the buildings. The City could be looking at a May timeframe to have a contractor out there.
Bruns stated that it sounds like the City doesn’t have an option except the 30 day minimum.
Parmenter stated that he would recommend March 1,  that’s a little more than 30 days and that way the City complies with the requirement.
Olson stated the he agrees.
Bruns presented RESOLUTION #16-009 approving the issuance of a 30 day Notice to Vacate Premises located at 89 North Center Point Road and 93-95 North Center Point Road. Under this Notice to Vacate Premises all property owners, tenants and occupants of said properties must vacate the premises located at 89 North Center Point Road and 93-95 North Center Point Road no later than March 1, 2016, pursuant to condemnation proceedings approved by Resolution #14-243 and Resolution 14-241 in connection with the Emmons Street/North Center Point Road/Robins Road Intersection Improvement Project, seconded by Rampulla. Roll call vote: AYES: Olson, Norton, Wichtendahl, Bruns, Rampulla. NAYS: None. ABSENT: None. RESOLUTION #16-009 adopted.
Possible Closed Session as per Iowa Code 21.5(j) to discuss the possible purchase of particular real estate

Wichtendahl moved entering into a closed session as per Iowa Code 21.5(j) to discuss the possible purchase of particular real estate at 6:12 PM, seconded by Rampulla. Roll call vote: AYES: Bruns, Wichtendahl, Rampulla, Olson, Norton. NAYS: None. ABSENT: None. Motion carried. 
Rampulla moved to go out of closed session and entering into regular session at 6:34 P.M., seconded by Norton. Roll call vote: AYES: Olson, Rampulla, Bruns, Wichtendahl, Norton. NAYS: None. ABSENT: None. Motion carried. 

Discussion/Possible Action regarding the possible sale of particular real estate
Julie Hinders of Grand JiVante stated they are celebrating 80 years this year, wreath packing gave them their start, Grand JiVante provides a variety of senior services, home health, outline patient services and community based services. Hinders explained Grand JiVante wants to expand their footprint and have looked at communities around the state. Linn County shows a shortage of senior housing services and is second to Polk County for highest bed needs. Hinders continued on to say Hiawatha feels like a good fit for the project and is excited for the Town Center vision. Senior living provides services to ages 55 plus, one (1) and two (2) bedroom units for ages 55 plus; amenities include a hair salon and wellness center. Hinders said Grand JiVante is working with a USDA direct loan; this applies to projects in populations under 10,000. There are a lot of hoops with USDA and Grand JiVante has the intent to purchase parcel to move forward.
Rampulla asked if June 1 is the date.

Hinders answered since Grand JiVante is working with USDA, they hope to finish up in March or April and hope to close June 1. 

Parmenter stated a draft letter of intent is prepared. Parmenter reviewed the document and has no issues or concerns. 

Bruns presented RESOLUTION #16-010 approving a Non-Binding Letter of Intent between the City of Hiawatha and Ebullient Living, LLC for the purpose of developing the property as a senior living center for all ages 55 and over and authorizing the Mayor to sign the Non-Binding Letter of Intent on behalf of the City, seconded by Olson. Roll call vote: AYES: Bruns, Norton, Olson, Wichtendahl, Rampulla. NAYS: None. ABSENT: None. RESOLUTION #16-010 adopted. 
Rampulla moved to adjourn at 6:44 P.M., seconded by Bruns. Motion carried. 
 








_____________________________

                                                         



             Bill Bennett, Mayor 

ATTEST: 

______________________________

Kelly Kornegor, City Clerk                                               
